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Abstract: Information processing is a series of activities by 
which stimuli are perceived, transformed into information, and 
stored (Best et al., 2003). The theory of information processing is 
becoming increasingly popular in today’s information rich 

environments.  Surprisingly, in literature there is little research 
and discussion on the marketing implications of information 
processing. The present study tries to explore the various studies 
related to the importance of information processing. The study 
highlights the marketing implications of information processing 
on Indian consumer. The objective of this study is to help the 
marketing managers understand the Indian consumers 
processing of information. Knowing and analyzing the 
information processing styles of the target consumers based on the 
important variables studied in this research, will help marketers 
design and place their marketing programs most effectively. Based 
on the literature review the paper proposes few research 
propositions in understanding of marketing implications of 
information processing. 

Keywords: Information Processing, Marketing implications, 
Exposure, Attention, Involvement level, Memory and 
Socio-demographic variables. 

I. INTRODUCTION 

Consumer psychologists have long identified the 
growing importance of consumer information processing in 
light of the abundance of information available to consumers. 
Information processing theory is becoming increasingly 
popular in today’s era of technological revolution. 

Information processing is also related to both the consumer’s 

cognitive ability and the complexity of the information to be 
processed (Schiffman & Kanuak, 2003). In the field of 
organization research, information processing traces its 
lineage back to Herbert Simon—a scholar who was mainly 
concerned with understanding how people solve problems 
and make decisions. It is worth noting that although Simon’s 

work reflects two distinct information-processing fields 
(which focused, respectively, on organizations’ and 

individual psychology). We focus on consumer individual 
psychology (Simon 1955, 1956) and its implications for the 
marketing managers. We place several boundary conditions 
on the scope of this study, a necessary restriction given the 
vast literature that references information processing. We 
mostly examine information processing in relation to 
marketing implications.  
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II. PURPOSE OF THE STUDY  

The growing ubiquity of information provides unprecedented 
opportunities (Knippenberg et al., 2015), for marketing 
managers, but also a key challenge to manage this wealth of 
available information to most productive ends. The 
increasing need to deliver the most appropriate product 
information to various consumer groups in the most 
cost-effective manner dictates a closer look at the preference 
for information processing styles (Darley, 1999) of 
consumers. A large amount of research relevant to 
information processing has investigated the impact of various 
factors (regulatory focus, personal control, gender 
differences, verbal and interactive protocol methods, risk, 
traditional and electronic word of mouth and when 
information is difficult to process) influencing consumer 
information processing by various authors (Coupey & 
Demoranville, 1996; Smerecnik et al., 2012; Roy & Phau, 
2014; Schweidel & Moe, 2014; Byrne & Worthy, 2015; 
Chaxel, 2016).  There is a considerable amount of recent 
work also that addresses the importance of information 
processing. Joesph and Gaba (2020) address the various 
forms of information processing: gathering, interpretation, 
and synthesis of information. Blankespoor (2019) highlights 
the relationship between the market participant information 
processing and the impact on firms’ disclosure choice. Yang 

et al. (2018), states that in addition to affecting the amount of 
effort and attention respondents spend, the bounded 
rationality literature leads us to expect that Prob will 
influence how consumers process information. However, 
besides discussing the various aspects and factors influencing 
information processing no research has been undertaken to 
explore the marketing implications of information processing 
to the best of authors’ knowledge. Thus, the purpose of this 

study is to extent the understanding of marketing 
implications of information processing, which will help 
media planners and marketers design their marketing 
strategies and programs effectively. It is therefore not 
surprising that the marketers have been urged to know the 
process of information processing. Westbrook (1987) and 
Dhar and Itamar (1999) explain that it is very important to 
know the process of information processing both from 
marketers’ point of view as well as from consumers point of 

view. According to these authors, marketers should analyze 
the consumer’s decision-making process so that they can 
design and align their marketing strategies as per their target 
customers. Better knowledge about information processing 
by consumers will lead to improved marketing decisions. 
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The growth of internet usage in India is increasing and 
attracting global brands which pose a great challenge for the 
marketers. According to the Telecom Regulatory Authority 
India report (T.R.A.I) 2020, numbers of broadband 
subscribers have reached to 673.39 million. The flow of 
information explosion through the internet has given an 
abundance of information to the consumer. According to the 
U.N. report (2014), by 2020, India is set to become the 
world’s youngest country with 64% of its population in the 
working-age group. India has one of the youngest 
populations in an aging world and by 2022 the median age of 
India will be just 28 as compared with 37 in China and the 
US, 45 in Western Europe, and 49 in Japan (Kant, 2019). The 
educated youth in India constitutes a significant market. With 
a young, technology–savvy population, improved education, 
and rapid growth, India is creating a consumer market deeply 
tied into mobility and connectivity (Bahree, 2016).  Brands 
are developing its presence in social networking sites to meet 
engagement, brand awareness and word of mouth (Kujur & 
Singh, 2017). Consequently, the marketers have to design 
their promotional programs more effectively supported with 
strong arguments and justifications for the educated youth. 
Against this background, it is presumed that an educated 
Indian youth will get more involved in information 
processing activities and a study on marketing implications 
of information processing on Indian consumers will help the 
marketing managers design their strategies more effectively 
and efficiently. In the following section, the relevant 
theoretical background for the various research propositions 
are reviewed, followed by directions for future research.  

III. LITERATURE REVIEW ON INFORMATION 
PROCESSING 

In this era of information explosion, the primary and 
crucial responsibility of marketing managers is to know the 
information processing process of consumers. Better 
knowledge about information processing by consumers will 
lead to improved marketing decisions. Thus, the following 
section discusses the marketing implications of information 
processing by highlighting the importance of important 
variables like exposure, attention, involvement level and 
memory with information processing. A strong relationship 
of socio demographic variables with information processing 
is also explored. 

A. Exposure And Information Processing 

Exposure is defined as “putting oneself in a position 

or situation physically to receive information” (Wheeless, 

1974). In this, information and persuasive communication 
must reach consumers. Once exposure occurs, one or more of 
the senses are activated and preliminary processing begins. 
Consumers are often invited to imagine their consumption 
experiences through exposure to product advertisement (Roy 
and Phau, 2014), and have to make decisions every day- in a 
multitude of domains which often have significant 
consequences (Byrne and Worthy, 2015). Due to rapid 
globalization and liberalization policies of the Indian 
government, an Indian consumer has abundance of 
information and exposure to the global markets. Thus, it is 
very important to understand how an Indian consumer 
process information through exposure.  

For today’s youth the social media and advertising 

through the electronic word of mouth (eWOM) accelerates 
exposure impacts because of its extended reach through 
internet and eliminates the restrictions on time and location 
(Babić, 2020). Harris and Kalnova (2018) research add to the 
growing academic literature showing that the young 
children’s exposure to advertising contributes to preferences 

for the advertised products. Thakur et al. (2017) highlights 
that packaging plays a great role in the consumer decision 
making as a package is the face of a product and often is the 
only product exposure consumers experience prior to 
purchase. Consequently, distinctive or innovative packaging 
can boost sales in a competitive environment. Kumar et al. 
(2014), states that adolescents had more frequent exposure to 
fast food advertisements, compared to other food/beverage 
advertising categories, fast food restaurants maintained the 
highest category share of food and beverage television 
advertising exposure for adolescents. Thus, an exposure 
through the right medium plays a great role in the consumer 
decision making. 

A wealth of exposure research has documented that 
exposure influences the information processing styles. Prior 
research suggests that exposure to broad versus narrow 
categorizations in a decision task influence the information 
processing style (Ulkumen et al., 2010).  Individuals differ in 
their acquisition of information and use of acquired 
information when making judgements (Childers & Houston, 
1984) and individuals’ perception of the information may 

differ because of different media formats (Darley, 1999). The 
strength of consumers attitude towards the topic (Petty & 
Krosnick, 1995), the various regulatory factors (Higgins, 
1997) and type of motivation gained through exposure 
influences the information processing (Chaiken et al., 1996) 
of consumers. Level of processing determines the 
persuasiveness of the message, which influences the person’s 

attitudes and behavior (Pierro et al., 2012). Prior research 
strongly supports that repetition leads to a positive preference 
(Lee & Vakratsas, 2019) and subsequently motivates 
consumers to gain information about the product.  Thus, it is 
reasonable to presume that the information consumers get 
through exposure, differ for different consumers in terms of 
their acquisition, perception and interpretation. 
Consequently, different type of motivation influences the 
level of processing and persuasiveness of the message.  Thus, 
extrapolating from the foregoing ideas it is proposed that an 
individual’s capacity and motivation to engage in 

information processing influence the persuasiveness of the 
message. 

P1: High (low) persuasiveness of the message is 
dependent upon high (low) level of consumer’s motivation of 
information processing. 

a. Selective Exposure and Information Processing: 

 The central theme of selective exposure research 
has been the hypothesized preference for information 
consistent with or supportive of the previous choices, 
commitments, attitudes, or opinions (Wheeless, 1974).  
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One apparent problem is the definition of what 
constitutes supportive and reinforcing information, and the 
other question is what the information supports. The 
perceived competence of the source is the primary predictor 
of selective exposure. According to the author, the likelihood 
of information selection is directly related to its 
reinforcement or reward strength. 

Authors also explain that the selected information 
support is also problematic. Cotton and Heiser (1980) and 
Westerwick (2020) proposed and confirmed that when 
people act on a real, dissonance- producing decision, they 
seek information supporting that decision and avoid 
dissonant information. In this paradigm, attitudes (that is 
attitudinal agreement) are not the predictive agent. 
Consumers favor attitude consistent messages. 

 In today’s information rich environments consumers 

are exposed to a large amount of information and are exposed 
to a large number of stimuli on a more or less random basis 
during their daily activities. Even if an advertiser is 
successful at getting his message to the right people at the 
right time, exposure still may not occur (Blackwell et al., 
2003 ; Hawkins et al., 2003). This is because sometimes 
consumers deliberately try to avoid exposure. The impact of 
the active self- selecting nature of exposure can be seen in the 
zipping, zapping and muting of television commercials. 
Thus, only a limited amount of information could be visually 
perceived and cognitively processed within a given time 
frame (Knippenberg et al., 2015). People engage in selective 
exposure for the information to be processed and choose from 
messages and exhibit preferences in those selections, which 
may take the form of a confirmation bias (Camaj, 2019 and 
Westerwick, 2020). The perception and processing of brand 
information by the consumers is influenced by prior 
knowledge or experience (Wheeless, 1974), media 
perceptions (Darley, 1999) and trust on media (Rumpf et al., 
2015). Therefore, it is reasonable to assume that consumers 
who engage in selective exposure will have low information 
processing as they rely on their previous choices, information 
and opinions. Extrapolating from the foregoing ideas, the 
following proposition is presented:  

P2: Selective exposure is inversely related to 
information processing. 

b. Overexposure:  

The challenge is no longer to make decisions under 
conditions of information scarcity; increasingly, it is to make 
decisions under conditions of information overload 
(Knippenberg et al., 2015). Information overload occurs 
when consumers are confronted with so much of information 
that they cannot or will not attend to all of it (Hawkins et al., 
2003).  Instead, they become frustrated and either postpone or 
give up the decision, make a random choice, or utilize a 
suboptimal portion of the total information available. This 
information overload is caused because of the overexposure.  
Loudon and Bitta (2006) state that consumer’s information 

load has traditionally been defined in terms of the number of 
brands and/or the number of attributes per brand that are 
available for processing. When a consumer’s exposure to an 

amount of information exceeds his threshold point, it will 
generate conditions of information overload and an Indian 
consumer is undoubtedly at a stage of information overload. 

   Overexposure has lot of negative effects and it extends 
beyond advertising to the product itself. Overexposure might 
be considered as one of the reasons for the decline in sales of 
a company. Rumpf (2015) states that more intense media 
content increases the chance that brand information is not 
attended to by the consumer (intensity attention assumption) 
and therefore not remembered (intensity memory 
assumption). Thus, consumer attention, attraction towards a 
product is lost because of overexposure. Hence, extrapolating 
from the foregoing ideas, the following proposition is 
presented:  

P3: Overexposure has a negative impact on information 
processing. 

B. Attention and Information Processing 

Attention has been conceptualized as a state of alertness 
or arousal that allows the individual to focus on a selected 
aspect of the environment, often in preparation for learning or 
problem solving (Bukatko & Daehler, 2001). Gaining access 
to information is not the biggest challenge organizations are 
facing (Simon, 1957), challenge is of gaining attention. Even 
if consumers wanted to, it is simply impossible for them to 
pay attention to all the products and companies frantically 
waving their hands at them. They are very selective in 
gaining attention. For these reasons, grabbing the consumers’ 

attention is vital for the marketers today. Rahmani et al. 
(2020), researched using a generic flocking model, have 
demonstrated the importance of finite attention capacity of 
individuals for collective information processing in complex 
environments. It is widely accepted that high connectivity 
among individuals facilitates group consensus, and being in a 
group provides benefits to individuals through social 
information about the environment provided by other group 
members. Still the final decision maker is the individual 
consumer. The amount of information scales faster than the 
attention of human decision makers who have to make 
decision about which information has priority, and what will 
be shunted away (Knippenberg et al., 2015). Voluntary 
attention is the ability to intentionally attend to something, 
while reflexive attention describes the phenomena where 
something, such as a sensory event, captures our attention 
(Gazzaniga et al., 2002).  Consumers will remember the 
brand information more through voluntary attention than 
reflexive attention. Limited attention of the decision makers 
is a concern for marketers. Thus, it is reasonable to presume 
that consumers with voluntary attention will get more 
involved in information processing activities than reflexive 
attention consumers. Extrapolating from the foregoing ideas, 
the following proposition is presented:  

P4: Voluntary attention has a more positive impact on 
information processing than reflexive attention. 

According to cognitive personality research, consumers 
differ with respect to their style of information processing 
and classify consumers as visualizers and verbalizers 
(Childers et al., 1985), whereas visualizers prefer visual 
information, verbalizers prefer written or verbal information. 
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 A propensity towards verbal or visual processing 
reveals itself at an attention phase (Darley, 1999) and it is 
reflected by a propensity to attend to one type of stimuli over 
another. Individuals differ in their acquisition of information 
and use of acquired information when making judgements 
(Childers & Houston, 1984).  Both visualizers and 
verbalizers are considered as one of the most powerful 
mediating variables for consumption related information by 
consumers (Rossiter & Percy, 1978) and positivity towards a 
medium helps consumers to trust and limit their attention and 
exposure to that medium. Visualizers hold positive/favorable 
perceptions about television medium than their verbalizer’s 

counterparts and verbalizers hold positive /favorable 
perceptions about print media than their visualizer’s 

counterpart (Darley, 1999). So, it is reasonable to propose 
that both visualizers and verbalizers style of information 
processing effects the attention phase of consumers. Against 
this background it is reasoned that visualizer’s style of 

information processing through television media will have a 
positive impact on attention and verbalizers style of 
information processing though print media will have a 
positive impact on attention. Extrapolating from the 
foregoing ideas, the following propositions are presented: 

P5: Visualizers information processing style has a more 
positive impact on attention through television media. 

P6: Verbalizers information processing style has a 
positive impact on attention through print media. 

C. Involvement Level and Information Processing 

Consumer’s attention process of the stimuli is largely 

dependent on the level of involvement. Involvement is the 
level of perceived personal importance and/ or interest 
evoked by a stimulus within a specific situation (Blackwell et 
al., 2003). The degree of personal involvement is a key factor 
in shaping the type of decision process that consumer’s 

follow (Tai & Chang, 2005). To the extent it is present, the 
consumer acts with deliberation to minimize the risks and to 
maximize the benefits gained from purchase and use. The 
involvement ranges from low to high. For marketers to 
understand the Indian consumers involvement process is very 
crucial, as today’s Indian consumer is bombarded with loads 
of information and product knowledge. A large amount of 
research on motivations for consumers to get more involved 
has investigated that the involvement increases with a 
congruence with recipient’s personal value and between 
values and framing of messages; and adds value and message 
framing to the growing list of factors that impact message 
processing (Borgstede et al., 2014). Consumers desire to 
defend ones existing attitudes, beliefs and behaviors to keep 
everything in its place (Chaiken & Eagly, 1989; Hart et al., 
2009), act as the greatest motivator for the consumers to be 
highly involved. This leads us to conclusion that when the 
message is congruent, it is highly involving and thus 
consumers engage in systematic processing (Johnson & 
Eagly, 1989) of the information. Systematic processing of the 
information involves high motivation for an effortful 
thinking and heuristic processing of information involves less 
motivation for an effortful thinking (Petty & Cacioppo, 1986; 
Eagly & Chaiken, 1993).  An affect heuristic could be 
lessened or eliminated when the intensity of cognitive 
evaluations is stronger (Su et al., 2010). Consequently, 

marketers should analyze that those consumers who follow 
the central route (systematic processing) for processing of 
information will support and expect strong strength of 
arguments in the message (Petty & Cacioppo, 1986; 
Borgstede et al., 2014) than consumers who follow heuristic 
route.   Thus, it is reasonable to propose that high 
involvement leads to systematic processing only when the 
message is in congruence with the consumers. Low 
involvement leads to heuristic processing only when the 
message is not in congruence with the consumers.  
Extrapolating from the foregoing ideas, the following 
propositions are presented: 

P7: High involved consumers engage in systematic 
processing of the congruent information. 

P8: Low involved consumers engage in heuristic 
processing of the incongruent information. 

D Memory and Information Processing 

Recently marketing literature has seen a substantial 
interest in the study of consumer memory. A robust research 
done on the literature of consumer memory depicts the 
various factors [ mood, sources of information, pleasant 
scents, different types of advertising, humor, literacy, social 
context, pricing strategies, context intensity and background 
music] studied in conjunction with consumer memory by 
various authors [Baron, 2003; Morrin & Ratenshwar, 2003; 
Madhubalan et al., 2009; Jeong et al., 2011; Reichhart, 2012; 
Ketling & Rice, 2013; Susan et al., 2014; Kutlu, 2015 ; 
Gianlungi et al., 2016]. Yet, to the author’s knowledge, no 

previous research has explored the relationship of consumer 
memory with information processing on Indian consumers. 
Processing of the information is done by the consumers based 
on the information stored in their memory. Memory is also 
considered as a key measure of advertising and marketing 
success and its effectiveness (Susan et al., 2014). Memory 
recall is significantly related to processing preference 
(Richardson, 1978).  Both recall and recognition memory 
aids brand recall (Solomon, 2004). High perception and 
processing of brand information by the consumer is 
influenced by felt arousal (Pham, 1992), relevant stimuli 
(Kane et al., 2001), cognitive ability, stimulus characteristics 
(Baron, 2003 and Schiffman & Kanuak, 2003), memory 
capacity (Unsworth, 2007) and excitement or intensity of 
media (Rumpf et al., 2015). The propensity towards working 
memory phase is reflected by a propensity to form mental 
representations of certain cues of information processing 
(Heckler et al., 1993) and individuals also differ in terms of 
imagery i.e. their ability to form mental images and these 
differences influence their ability to recall information 
(Gerald &Terry, 1999).  

 Working memory has effect on information processing 
of consumers and, thus, their subsequent actions. The mental 
representation of the cues is represented by the visual 
perceptions of the stimulus/ information. Consequently, 
visual perceptions of the information by the consumer effect 
the cognitive processing of brand information in memory.  
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Consumers will process only those brand- related stimuli, 
which they already attended (Lachter et al., 2004), and have 
visual perceptions, as only those stimuli get a chance to 
access the memory. Thus, it is reasonable to propose that 
mental representations effect the processing of the 
information and marketing managers are naturally interested 
in analyzing the visual perception of the stimulus as it is an 
essential pre-requisite for long term effects on memory.  
Extrapolating from the foregoing ideas, the following 
proposition is presented: 

P9: Visual perception of the information in the 
memory has a positive impact on information processing.  

E. Socio Demographic Factors and Information 
Processing 

In marketing literature an association has long been made 
between socio demographic variables and information 
processing. The way in which a decision-making situation is 
contextualized influences the information processing styles 
individuals utilize (Slovic & Lichtenstein, 1983). There is a 
gender difference in information processing styles during 
decision making (Byrne & Worthy, 2015) and gender 
differences during decision making have also been attributed 
to differences in information processing (Van et al., 2013). 
Various findings suggest that women are less risk – seeking 
than males (Powell & Ansic, 1997; Jianakoplos & Bernasek, 
1998; Croson & Gneezy, 2009) women attend to more 
detailed information than men (Meyers, 1989; Meyers & 
Maheswaran, 1991; Darley & Smith, 1995; Cahill, 2006; 
Andreano & Cahill, 2009) and women elaborate more on 
various aspects of media than men (Holbrook, 1986 and 
Darley, 1999). Thus, it is reasonable to propose that women 
are more involved in information processing activities in 
comparison to men. Extrapolating from the foregoing ideas, 
the following proposition is presented: 

P10: Women have a more positive impact on information 
processing than men. 

Various authors (Newman & Newman, 1999; Bukatko & 
Daehler, 2001; Rosenzweig et al., 2002; Baron, 2003) have 
discussed the impact of age on information processing. 
Information processing abilities are different in people 
belonging to different age groups. Processing of information 
increases with an age. With increasing age, the processing 
speed, recall and recognition memory, rehearsal strategy, 
meta memory and growth of general knowledge all increases. 
Thus, to conclude that processing, retrieval of information is 
slow in young children; the age group of early adulthood and 
middle adulthood is characterized by many responsibilities; 
and later adulthood, and very old age is characterized by 
memory loss.  So, the marketing managers have to design 
their marketing programs differently for a different age group 
for the most effective processing of the information. 
Thus, it is reasonable to conclude that the cognitive 
processing capability of consumers is dependent upon 
different age group. Involvement levels will be high if the 
information is in congruence with the specific age group. So, 
marketers should design the marketing programs in 
congruence with the specific age groups to get effective 
results. Extrapolating from the foregoing ideas, the following 
proposition is presented: 

P11:  Age has a positive impact on information 
processing. 

Table 1 summarizes the various propositions 
explored in this study. The various variables studied with 
information processing are mentioned along with the study 
reviewed. 

Table 1. Various propositions proposed in the study. 
Variables 
Studied 

Propositions Literature Review 

Exposure  
P1: High (low) 
persuasiveness of 
the message is 
dependent upon high 
(low) level of 
consumer’s 

motivation of 
information 
processing. 

 
Childers & Houston, 
1984; Chaiken et al., 
1996; Darley, 1999; 
Pierro et al., 2012; 
Lee & Vakratsas, 
2019. 

High (Low) 
Persuasivene
ss of 
message  

Selective 
exposure 

P2: Selective 
exposure is inversely 
related to 
information 
processing. 

Wheeless, 1974; 
Cotton & Heiser, 
1980; Blackwell et 
al., 2003; 
Knippenberg et al., 
2015; Rumpf et al., 
2015; Camaj, 2019; 
Westerwick, 2020. 

Over 
Exposure  

P3: Overexposure 
has a negative 
impact on 
information 
processing 

Hawkins et al., 
2003; Loudon & 
Bitta, 2006; 
Knippenberg et al., 
2015; Rumpf et al., 
2015. 

Attention  
P4: Voluntary 
attention has a more 
positive impact on 
information 
processing than 
reflexive attention. 

 
Gazzaniga et al., 
2002; Knippenberg 
et al., 2015; 
Rahmani et al., 
2020. 

Voluntary 
and 
Reflexive 
attention 

Visualizers 
and 
Verbalizers 

P5: Visualizers 
information 
processing style has 
a more positive 
impact on attention 
through television 
media. 
P6: Verbalizers 
information 
processing style has 
a more positive 
impact on attention 
through print media. 

Rossiter & Percy, 
1978; Childers et al., 
1985; Darley, 1999. 
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Involvemen
t Level 

P7: High involved 
consumers engage in 
systematic 
processing of the 
congruent 
information. 
P8: Low involved 
consumers engage in 
heuristic processing 
of the incongruent 
information. 

Petty & Cacioppo, 
1986; Johnson & 
Eagly, 1989; Eagly 
& Chaiken, 1993; 
Borgstede et al., 
2014. 

Memory  P9: Visual 
perception of the 
information in the 
memory has a 
positive impact on 
information 
processing. 

Heckler et al., 1993; 
Gerald & Terry, 
1999; Lachter et al., 
2004. 

Socio-demo
graphic  

Gender  

 
P10: Women have a 
more positive impact 
on information 
processing than 
men. 
 

 
Meyers & 
Maheswaran, 1991; 
Darley & Smith, 
1995; Darley, 1999; 
Andreano & Cahill, 
2009; Van et al., 
2013; Byrne & 
Worthy, 2015. 

Age P11: Age has a 
positive impact on 
information 
processing 

Newman & 
Newman, 1999; 
Bukatko & Daehler, 
2001; Rosenzweig et 
al., 2002 & Baron, 
2003. 

IV. DIRECTIONS FOR FUTURE RESEARCH 

Various propositions have been put forth in this 
study that needs to be empirically tested by future 
researchers. There are more issues related to information 
processing that needs to be researched and discussed.            
The perception of information is also dependent upon the 
medium the consumers trust the most (Darley, 1999). The 
exposure to a trusted medium is more as compared to others 
for a consumer. So, future researchers could explore the 
relationship of trust with exposure.  This will help to activate 
the consumer mindset in the right direction and influence 
information processing.  
Future researchers could explore the relationship of selective 
exposure with brand extension and how it influences the 
information processing. How information processing of 
consumers is affected when established and preferred brand 
names go for an extension? Will consumers have a positive 
selective exposure with preferred brand extension?  
Information overloads effects consumers and organizations 
simultaneously. Future researchers could design effective 
strategies on how to handle information overload? More 
research could be done to analyze how consumers categorize 
and integrate this overloaded information to create new, 
relevant, and meaningful information. The research is also 
needed by organizations to search for the most relevant 
information to be shared with consumers and what 

information to withhold. The organization dissemination of 
information to consumers must require robust network ties 
based on trust (Knippenberg et al., 2015). Information today 
is not limited by geographical boundaries. Social media is 
achieving increasing importance as a channel for consumer's 
online participation and engagement (Kujur & Singh, 2017). 
Today, the sharing of information with remote places is very 
accessible through social media. Chong (2003) explored the 
concept of trust and culture among the online shoppers but 
the future researchers could explore the impact of social 
media on different information processing styles. So, 
research could be conducted on information processing and 
social media or social media could also be one of the 
variables for studying the impact of information processing 
and its implications for the marketers. Future researchers 
could study the impact of intrinsic cues (such as size, shape, 
and grade of ingredients) and extrinsic cues, (packaging 
characteristics, advertising messages, statements of friends, 
and other sources of information) influencing information 
processing. 

V. MANAGERIAL IMPLICATIONS OF THE 
STUDY 

  This study on marketing implications of information 
processing will help Indian marketing managers in designing 
their marketing strategies more effectively. The present study 
tries to highlight the important variables that influence the 
information processing of Indian consumers. The designing 
of marketing strategies based on the important variables 
studied in this research will help the marketing managers 
achieve their sales targets and other results as expected from 
their marketing strategies. As per the study of this research, it 
is very important for an Indian marketing manager to 
understand that India constitutes the world’s youngest 

population and the educated youth of India is globally 
connected through the internet. Consequently, marketers 
have to design their marketing strategies most effectively and 
efficiently based on strong arguments and justifications. 
Managers have to understand that exposure and the right 
medium of exposure influences the information processing of 
consumers. Consumer’s motivation, attitude, and perception 

about a specific medium of exposure should be the basis of 
segmentation before designing any promotional campaigns.  

Consumers confronted with overexposure and selective 
exposure should be characterized differently and different 
promotional campaigns should be designed for them. 
In this era of information overload, the utmost concern of 
managers is to gain the attention of the target consumers. 
Segmenting the consumers with respect to their style of 
information processing i.e. verbal or visual processing before 
designing any promotional campaigns will help managers 
gain the attention of target consumers. Subsequently, an 
increase in attention will lead to an increase in involvement 
level and ultimately will result in buying the product. 
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Designing a marketing campaign based on age and gender 
will positively influence the information processing of 
consumers and will leave a long-lasting impact on memory. 
As stated above the enhanced knowledge about information 
processing by consumers will lead to improved marketing 
strategy decisions of managers. 

VI. CONCLUSION 

The study will help the marketers understand the 
information processing process more precisely from the 
marketer’s perspective. The different stages of information 
processing exposure, attention, involvement level, memory, 
are explored and various propositions are derived from  
review of literature. For handling the intense competition in 
the market, the marketing managers have to design powerful 
competitive strategies for gaining a competitive edge.   
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